
Town of Meridian Hills
 Town Council Meeting
July 8th, 2013
 
The meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council was called to order at 7:05 pm.  The meeting was held in the library of the Early Childhood Learning Center at Park Tudor School
In Attendance:

Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Kristina. Frey, Councilor



Terry O’Brien, Councilor
Michael Russo, Town Marshall



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer



Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk-Treasurer



Residents & Visitors that signed in:




Tom Aschauer



Anne Jay



Abbe Hohmann



Kevin Martin
After the Pledge of Allegiance, President Walter Freihofer greeted everyone.
Residents Forum
Nothing discussed.
Approval of Minutes 
Council approved the Council Meeting Minutes for May 13th, 2013 by a vote of 3-0. 
Police Report
Town Marshall Michael Russo submitted the Monthly Police Report.   He commented that the Town is continuing to deal with solicitors at this time of the year.  Marshall Russo reminded the Council that the Town cannot prevent someone from knocking on your door but recommended that:
1) Don’t open the door,
2) Ask the solicitor to leave,
3) If they don’t leave, call 911
Councilor Frey commended the Town Police force and in particular Officer Matt Grimes and Officer Rick Batza for their response to an accident on Meridian Hills Blvd this past month.
Report of Town Engineer
Engineer Jay Vorisek submitted his report to the Council.
Engineer Vorisek commented on three proposals for the 2013 maintenance paving projects.   Crossroads Engineering presented the three options at the May Council Meeting: Option C) minimum of $51,757 in paving needs , Option B) $67,192 and Option A) of $99,980. 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the 2013 original budget for street maintenance had been $95,000 and the Town had $33,000 balance.  If the Town wished to approve projects in excess of the budget, the Council would have to draw upon the Rainy Day fund.  The Rainy Day Fund balance to date is $58,000.
President Freihofer asked Clerk-Treasurer Taylor to review the in & outs of the Rainy Day fund as the balance of the fund was less than what the Council remembered.  Clerk-Treasurer Taylor agreed to provide the monthly statements for Council to review.  
President Freihofer restated his position that the Council should not build a reserve fund with a high balance but to use the funds for current projects within the Town.
President Freihofer stated that the council should plan on a special meeting prior to the September council meeting to approve 2013 road work and maintenance.
Engineer Vorisek stated that DPW had not communicated with him the Pennsylvania drainage project.  In prior discussions with DPW, the Pennsylvania drainage project in front of the First Congregational Church would occur in the coming months and the 60 day clock for completing the project had started.   
Engineer Vorisek mentioned that AT&T had begun moving their utility cables and planned to do spot adjustments by raising cables or wires and planning conduits over drainage piping.   AT&T was not anticipating any changes at any driveway.
Resident Abbe Hohmann asked questions about the removal of trees in the Pennsylvania drainage project.  President Freihofer asked Engineer Vorisek to clarify and confirm what action would be taken and to list any driveways or trees effected by the project. 
Resident Kevin Martin asked about the size of the drainage grates and was concerned about the grates being too small for the downpours the Town had recently experienced.  Engineer Vorisek stated that in his conversations with John Oakley that it was DPW’s design choice to fit the location and requirements.  
President Freihofer discussed the Penn Paving Project that would start after the completion of the drainage project.   The City of Indianapolis informed the Town that it was only willing to pave width of 22 ft.    At the previous Council meeting, the Council had approved paving Pennsylvania Street to a width of 24 feet.  With the information from the City, the Council needed to reintroduce and/or modify the proposal.   
Councilor O’Brien made a motion to approve the paving project at a width of 22 ft.   Councilor Frey seconded the motion.  Motion was approved unanimously, 3-0.
Further discussion on the paving of Pennsylvania Street involved decisions on Striping and all parking gathering areas.  Striping will be subject to future decisions.  Councilor Frey expressed her opposition to striping.     
President Freihofer stated that the Council should meet  in the next 30-45 days and establish Town Standards for the Parking gathering area with respect to size and materials.   The standards will take into consideration the drainage issues and conformity.   Further discussions continued with President Freihofer taking the initiative to work with Engineer Vorisek and town residents to gain approval.
Engineer Vorisek will reach out to John Oakley, DPW and set up a meeting with Will Gooding of the City of Indianapolis to further discussions on Drainage projects in the Town.
Engineer Vorisek asked for and received approval of right of way access to replace a culvert on Holiday Drive East.
Engineer Vorisek stated that the Multi-Use Path along the east side of College from 71st Street to 75th Street will begin this summer.   He was not sure of the start date.  
Councilor Frey expressed concern over safety on Meridian Hills Boulevard ( The curve between Meridian St and Spring Mill Road that connects 71st Street and 73rd Street).   
Town Attorney 
Nothing to report
Report of Clerk Treasurer 
Clerk-Treasurer Taylor reported that the Council will need to meet at a Special Council Meeting before the beginning of September to discuss the 2014 Town Budget.    The meeting will determine the dates for publication and for adopting the budget in Late October.   Clerk-Treasurer Taylor stated that he would send out possible dates, for the Council members to confirm on their calendars.    He reminded the Councilors that the last minute change in dates that occurred in October 2012 caused some problems that he wanted to avoid this year.  
Old Business
Nothing to report
New Business
Councilor O’Brien asked the Council to approve painting a cross walk on 75th Street at Holiday Drive East for pedestrians/students to use in walking to St. Lukes Catholic Church.   Cost was expected to be less than $500.   Council approved by a vote of 3-0.
Committee Reports
Development Standards Committee  - 
Park Tudor School had requested that the properties that they own north of the school between College and Park be rezoned to be consistent with other properties that the school has purchased and rezoned.    A committee meeting will be held on August 28th
Park Tudor School had also purchased a home adjacent to their property at 444 Penn Ridge.  The school had offered to take down the chain link fence and try to prevent parking on Penn Ridge.  President Freihofer stated that the chain link fence had been removed and a sidewalk to Penn Ridge had been created and landscaped.   He suggested that Park Tudor might need to come to the Council to discuss in more detail.
Claims & Vouchers
Council approved claims and vouchers for June for $27,160.53 July Vouchers had not yet been completed.
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	EFT
	Town Payroll  5/30/13-  6/12/13 (estimated)
	$4,900.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 6/13/13- 6/26/13 (estimated)
	4,900.00 

	2529
	AT&T 
	
	
	
	98.35 

	2530
	Speedway  
	
	
	
	556.00 

	2531
	IPL 
	
	
	
	564.55 

	2532
	Crossroad Engineers (Invoice 13372)
	3,436.00 

	2533
	Bingham Greenebaum Doll (June retainer)
	1,000.00 

	2534
	Verizon (air card monthly usage)
	
	30.07 

	2535
	Info. Services Agency (IMPD access)
	34.89 

	2536
	Stavros Lawn Service 
	
	
	1,450.00 

	2537
	Roundpeg
	
	
	
	75.00 

	2538
	Penske Chevrolet
	
	
	43.67 

	2539
	Redding-Troy Insurance
	
	10,072.00 

	
	
	
	
	
	$27,160.53 


President Freihofer thanked all those in attendance and for their participation.  The meeting was adjourned at  8:21 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk Treasurer

